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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 24th April 2012, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs  S Merrikin  (Mayor)




Mr    D Atherley (Deputy Mayor)



Mr    I Baird




Mr    C Elsmore




Mrs  E Elsmore




Mr    P Kay




Mrs  J Morgan




Mr    G Prosser




Mr    J Reynolds

Also present:

District Councillors 
Frank Baynham and Paul McMahon

PUBLIC FORUM

There were no questions asked at the Public Forum. The Forum closed at 7.01pm.

1.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Charlotte Morgan, Nick Penny and Ian Baird (who would join the meeting later) and County Councillor Terry Hale.  The Council accepted the apologies given.

2.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

3.
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 27th MARCH 2012

It was proposed that the minutes be approved and signed by the Mayor.


Proposed:  Cllr D Atherley

Seconded:  Cllr P Kay

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

4.

MATTERS ARISING

Item 222:  Cllr Kay said that as a response had still not been received from the Police, the Council should now act on the motion passed at the last meeting to submit a request for information from the Police under the Freedom of Information Act.  This was agreed unanimously.
5.

POLICE REPORT

No report had been received from the Police.

6.
TO AGREE PAYMENTS

Members noted the payments made during April 2012.  The Clerk reported that Cllr Penny had requested that the subscription payments to GMTF be referred to the Office and
Finance Committee for review as only £1,000 had been allocated in the 2012/13 budget.  This was agreed unanimously. It was proposed that all other payments be approved.


Proposed:  Cllr P Kay

Seconded:  Cllr C Elsmore

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

7.
TO AGREE PETTY CASH PAYMENTS

Members noted the petty cash payments made during April 2012 and it was proposed that they be approved.

Proposed:  Cllr D Atherley


Seconded:  Cllr P Kay

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

8.
TO NOTE THE MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES
Members noted the monthly budget figures for April 2012 and it was proposed that they be accepted.

Proposed:  Cllr P Kay

Seconded:  Cllr C Elsmore

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

9.
ELECTION OF POLICE COMMISSIONERS

It was proposed that the Council oppose the election of Police Commissioners on the grounds that these new posts would have to be funded and supported at a time when scarce front-line resources were under severe financial pressure.

Proposed:  Cllr P Kay

Seconded:  Cllr D Atherley

An amendment was proposed that the Council should first of all invite Police Commissioner candidates to a special Council meeting in order that they can explain their suitability for the role. 

Proposed:  Cllr C Elsmore

Seconded:  Cllr S Merrikin

On being put to the vote, the amendment was carried by 6 votes in favour and 2 against.  The original proposal together with the amendment was then put to the vote and carried unanimously.
Cllr Ian Baird joined the meeting at 7.25pm.
10.
GLOSCOL ROYAL FOREST CAMPUS

The Mayor reported that recent meetings to discuss the future of the Royal Forest Campus and the leisure facilities at the Five Acres site had not produced clear outcomes.  Members recognised that while many of the proposed changes would have a direct impact on Coleford, some of the issues involved lay outside the Parish.  After discussion it was proposed that a joint working group with terms of reference should be set up with West Dean Parish Council.

Proposed:  Cllr I Baird

Seconded:  Cllr D Atherley
The proposal was agreed unanimously.

11.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN – LOCALISM BILL

The Clerk reported that THE Localism Bill would enable parish councils to have many new powers including the provision for drawing up a Neighbourhood Plan which would ultimately be binding on the District Council.  It was agreed that a group should be set up to look at the feasibility of producing a Plan and that it should first of all be discussed at an extraordinary Council meeting in June 2012.

12.
FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE

Members noted the recommendation regarding the franking machine and agreed to await the terms and conditions being produced by the Clerk.

It was proposed that the Council agree to transfer Nigel Elliott onto a permanent part time contract.

Proposed:  Cllr P Kay

Seconded:  Cllr D Atherley

The proposal was agreed unanimously.

Members noted the recommendation to purchase a cabinet for the CCTV hard drive and monitor and agreed to await Mr Merrikin’s further recommendations.

It was proposed that the format of the monthly financial reconciliation be amended to include a “ready reckoner” in the end of month figures.
Proposed:  Cllr P Kay

Seconded:  Cllr C Elsmore

The proposal was agreed unanimously.

It was proposed that the recommendation of the Complaints Committee re the Angus Buchanan Memorial Ground Trust, and the dates of the return to work review and Clerk’s appraisal be agreed.

Proposed:  Cllr P Kay

Seconded:  Cllr D Atherley

The proposal was agreed unanimously.

It was proposed that the recommendations re the review of staff holidays and TOIL be agreed.

Proposed:  Cllr D Atherley

Seconded:  Cllr C Elsmore

The proposal was agreed unanimously.

Members noted the recommendation re the renewal of the Council’s insurance policy.  The Clerk said she was awaiting a revised renewal quote.  It was agreed to refer the matter back to the Finance and Office Committee for further consideration once the revised quote was received.

It was proposed that the recommendations re grant applications be agreed.

Proposed:  Cllr D Atherley

Seconded:  Cllr P Kay

The proposal was agreed unanimously.
13.
AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the meeting of the Amenities Committee held on 10th April 2012.

The proposed response to the Angus Buchanan Memorial Trust re anti-social behaviour was noted and it was proposed that the letter should be sent.

Proposed:  Cllr P Kay

Seconded:  Cllr D Atherley

The proposal was agreed unanimously.
It was proposed that the recommendations re the play area at Milkwall be agreed.

Proposed:
Cllr P Kay

Seconded:
Cllr C Elsmore

The proposal was agreed unanimously.

It was proposed that the recommendations re the CCTV cameras be agreed.

Proposed:  Cllr C Elsmore

Seconded:  Cllr D Atherley

The proposal was agreed unanimously. 

It was proposed that the arrangements for the Civic Service to commemorate the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee should not now take place.
Proposed:  Cllr D Atherley

Seconded:  Cllr P Kay

It was agreed that the Big Tea should be held on the Tump commencing at 10:00am on Saturday 2nd June.  The Clerk will contact local schools for their involvement and cakes will be purchased from local caterers.

It was proposed that the dog bin on Forest Road Milkwall be replaced.

Proposed:  Cllr P Kay

Seconded:  Cllr C Elsmore

The proposal was agreed unanimously.

It was proposed that metal detecting should not be allowed on any land owned by the Council.

Proposed:  Cllr C Elsmore

Seconded:  Cllr P Kay
The proposal was agreed unanimously.

Members noted the progress on Coleford events for 2012/13.

14.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

Members noted the decisions made by the Planning Committee at the meetings held on 27th March and 10th April 2012.
15.
MEMBERS’ REPORTS

The Mayor reported that she had attended meetings to discuss the future of the Royal Forest campus on 3rd April and 16th April.  On 23rd April she had attended a Civic Service at Gloucester Cathedral to commemorate St. George’s Day.

Cllr Atherley said he had attended the funeral of Mr Geoff Roberts on 2nd April.  He attended the Garden Road Show later that day and a Health Watch meeting with the District Council in the evening.  On 3rd April he had attended the West Dean Parish Council meeting to discuss the future of the Royal Forest College.  On 9th April he attended the Festival of Transport.

Cllr Baird said he had had an information sharing meeting with Alison Elliott of Lakers School.  He also said that progress was being made with regard to the Wilderness Centre.

Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended an event to mark the 25th anniversary of the Area Health Forum on 23rd April.

Cllr Morgan said she had attended the meeting to discuss the Royal Forest of Dean College at Berry Hill Rugby Club on 16th April.

Cllr Prosser said he had attended the funeral of Bernard Jones.  He also had attended the meeting at Berry hill Rugby Club on 16th April.

Cllr Reynolds said he had attended the District Council Planning meeting on 10th April at which proposals for a wind turbine were turned down.  He also attended a site meeting at Gloucester Road on 17th April.
16.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT  COUNCILLORS
Cllr C Elsmore said that a great deal of discussion was taking place with regard to the Localism Bill.  He had attended an Environment Scrutiny meeting at which there appeared to be some money available for flood alleviation.  He was making further enquiries into this.

Cllr P McMahon said he was currently dealing with many issues arising from changes to housing benefits.

Cllr F Baynham said he had tabled proposals for disabled issues to be discussed at the full District Council meeting on 26th April.  He was also submitting a document on funding for voluntary organisations to the Scrutiny Committee. 

17.
CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during April 2012.
The meeting closed at 9.00pm.
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